



U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission
Staff Research Backgrounder

June 13, 2013

China's Military Unmanned Aerial Vehicle Industry

by

Kimberly Hsu

Policy Analyst, Military & Security Affairs

**with Craig Murray, Senior Policy Analyst, Military & Security Affairs,
Jeremy Cook, Research Intern, and Amalia Feld, Research Fellow**

Disclaimer: This paper is the product of professional research performed by staff of the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, and was prepared at the request of the Commission to support its deliberations. Posting of the report to the Commission's website is intended to promote greater public understanding of the issues addressed by the Commission in its ongoing assessment of U.S.-China economic relations and their implications for U.S. security, as mandated by Public Law 106-398 and Public Law 108-7. However, the public release of this document does not necessarily imply an endorsement by the Commission, any individual Commissioner, or the Commission's other professional staff, of the views or conclusions expressed in this staff research report.

Scope Note and Acknowledgements

The author limited this study on the rapidly developing Chinese UAV industry in two key ways. First, the paper focuses on UAVs designed for the PLA and other military, rather than those platforms intended chiefly for civilian and law enforcement usage. While there is some overlap between military and civilian UAV R&D, the paper concentrates on key R&D centers that produce military UAVs. Second, the paper covers only the chief aviation integrators in the UAV industry; it does not address developers of avionics and other components.

The author acknowledges Mr. Dennis Blasko, Mr. Ian Easton, and Dr. Martin Andrew for their helpful comments and suggestions, which helped refine this paper's analysis and conclusions. Former Senior Policy Analyst for Military and Security Affairs Rob Sheldon also provided significant insights and contributions. Any errors, however, are solely the author's.

List of Acronyms

AEW	Airborne early warning
AVIC	Aviation Industry Corporation of China
AWACS	Airborne warning and control systems
BUAA	Beijing University of Aeronautics and Astronautics
CAC	Chengdu Aircraft Industry Group
CADI	Chengdu Aircraft Design Institute/611 Aircraft Design Institute
CASC	China Aerospace Science and Technology Corporation
CASIC	China Aerospace Science and Industry Corporation
EW	Electronic warfare
GAC	Guizhou Aircraft Industry Corporation
GPS	Global positioning system
GSD	General Staff Department (of the PLA)
HA/DR	Humanitarian assistance/disaster relief
HALE	High altitude, long endurance (used to describe UAV capability)
ISR	Intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance
MALE	Medium altitude, long endurance (used to describe UAV capability)
MTCR	Missile Technology Control Regime
NRIST	Nanjing Research Institute on Simulation Technique
NUAA	Nanjing University of Aeronautics and Astronautics
PLA	People's Liberation Army
R&D	Research and development
SAC	Shenyang Aircraft Company
SADI	Shenyang Aircraft Design Institute/601 Aircraft Design Institute
UAV	Unmanned aerial vehicle
UCAV	Unmanned combat aerial vehicle

Key Judgments

- China's unmanned aerial vehicle (UAV) industry is diversifying and expanding, though scant publicly available information on state-owned UAV producers limits a detailed understanding of the industry. The dual-use nature of the technology has led to significant crossover across academia, the People's Liberation Army (PLA), state-owned defense enterprises, and the private sector.
- The PLA primarily uses UAVs for intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance (ISR) missions and communications relay, but likely is developing and operating UAVs for electronic warfare (EW) and lethal missions as well. Furthermore, China increasingly is incorporating UAVs into non-defense missions, such as border security, maritime surveillance, and humanitarian assistance/disaster relief.
- Chinese defense firms – state-owned, university-based, and private – have publicized the development of armed UAVs and unmanned combat aerial vehicles (UCAVs). The PLA appears to have a requirement for both types of systems, though the status of these programs is unknown.
- Surging domestic and international market demand for UAVs, from both military and civilian customers, will continue to buoy growth of the Chinese industry. Chinese defense firms do not face the same export restrictions as top UAV-exporting countries, such as the United States and Israel. As a result, China could become a key UAV proliferator, particularly to developing countries.

Introduction

China's unmanned aerial vehicle (UAV) industry originated in the 1950s. Initially, China relied on foreign acquisitions and reverse-engineering for its UAV program.

- The Soviet Union supplied La-17 target drones to China until the Soviet Union ceased providing technical aid to China in 1960.¹ China reverse engineered this platform to produce the PLA Air Force's Chang Kong-1 target drone.
- The PLA recovered a U.S. AQM-34 Firebee UAV in North Vietnam in the 1960s. Chinese reverse engineering yielded another early Chinese unmanned platform, the low-altitude deep-penetration Wu Zhen-5 (WZ-5).²

However, China has changed the nature of its UAV industry and UAV technology procurement with the emergence of a more modern and able domestic defense industrial base. Since the 1980s, China has relied largely on indigenous production and R&D, with the exception of the Harpy anti-radiation UAV acquired from Israel in the 1990s.

Today, China's UAV industry is comprised of a variety of defense firms and academic research groups. The industry has swelled in the past decade due to high demand from military and civilian customers. China now is developing UAVs with increased payload capacities, longer range, and greater endurance. The industry appears to focus on developing UAVs for intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance

(ISR) and military communications relay, but likely is developing and operating UAVs for electronic warfare (EW) and lethal missions as well. Furthermore, China’s UAV industry recently has made advancements in armed UAVs and unmanned combat aerial vehicle (UCAV) development, including those with low-observable technology.

This report first assesses the People’s Liberation Army’s (PLA) employment of UAVs. It then details the development and diversification of China’s UAV industry and concludes with an outlook for the industry’s production, technological advancements, and entry into the global market.

There is no widely accepted classification system for unmanned aerial systems. For the purposes of this study, UAVs are distilled into three broad categories: mini, tactical, and strategic, as described in Figure 1. This categorization necessarily borrows from characteristics of U.S. UAVs, due to limited insight into Chinese UAV capabilities.

Figure 1: Three Major Categories of UAVs

Category	Mini	Tactical	Strategic
Altitude	Low	Low to medium	Medium to high
Endurance	Short (about an hour)	Medium (up to several hours)	Long (ranges from hours to days)
Range	Close-range	Limited to line-of-sight (approximately 300 kilometers or less) (about 186 miles)	Long range
Example	Raven 	Shadow 	Global Hawk 

Source: U.S. Government Accountability Office, *Nonproliferation: Agencies Could Improve Information Sharing and End-Use Monitoring on Unmanned Aerial Vehicle Exports* (Washington, DC: July 2012), p. 4. <http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-12-536>.

PLA UAV Employment

The PLA currently employs UAVs in a wide range of missions, though the extent to which it does so and its level of overall proficiency and integration are unclear. According to official press, the PLA has incorporated UAVs into large-scale, multi-force training exercises over the last several years.³ The PLA’s focus appears to be on employing UAVs for ISR and for communications relay, in which forward-deployed UAVs pass information to command and control units (land-, sea-, or air-based). When fully integrated into the force structure, these UAVs will improve the PLA’s ability to assess U.S. and Taiwan military force posture and intent and to employ long-range weapons systems.

- Long-range UAVs could conduct long-duration ISR at extended distances from the Chinese mainland and enable over-the-horizon targeting by PLA Navy long-range anti-ship cruise

missiles and Second Artillery DF-21D anti-ship ballistic missiles. In particular, they could be useful for detecting, locating, tracking, and targeting high-value fixed and mobile targets – such as U.S. Navy ships – throughout the Western Pacific.

- Shorter-range UAVs could perform ISR on fixed and mobile targets on Taiwan and in the Taiwan Strait. Depending on their basing and range, some of these UAVs also may conduct ISR on ships at-sea in portions of the East and South China Seas.
- China's UAV industry is developing medium altitude, long endurance (MALE) UAVs and high altitude, long endurance (HALE) UAVs. When operational, these advanced UAVs could conduct persistent broad-area surveillance capabilities at extended ranges and early-warning during wartime.

The PLA probably is developing and operating UAVs for electronic warfare (EW).⁴ As they become operational, these UAVs likely will deploy to PLA ground units that have a dedicated EW mission, which the PLA refers to as Electronic Countermeasure units. EW UAVs probably would focus on jamming tactical communications and global positioning system (GPS), but could provide a range of other capabilities, including false target generation against enemy Airborne Warning and Control Systems (AWACS)/Airborne Early Warning (AEW) and power grid attack.⁵

Several state-owned defense firms are also developingUCAV prototypes, designed specifically for combat missions. It is not clear if China intends to useUCAVs in an air-to-air or an air-to-ground role.

Finally, China has also been developing UAVs for non-defense roles, including law enforcement, maritime surveillance, and remote sensing for agriculture and humanitarian assistance/disaster relief (HA/DR).

- The PLA already has used UAVs in earthquake relief efforts, demonstrating their utility in HA/DR. After the May 2008 and April 2013 earthquakes in Sichuan province, remote sensing data from UAVs provided rescue workers with an understanding of the extent of damage, helping to direct rescue workers and supplies more efficiently.⁶
- Maritime law enforcement agencies are integrating UAVs into their operations. In late 2012, official Chinese press highlighted the State Oceanic Administration's plan to build land-based infrastructure to support the increased usage of UAVs for maritime surveillance via remote sensing.⁷ While the State Oceanic Administration is a maritime law enforcement body, not a military organization, this plan is indicative of a fast-growing area for Chinese UAV employment in the maritime realm – both military and civilian.

Industry Overview

Publicly available information suggests China has relied upon a few key firms to satisfy its growing UAV requirements over the past few decades. Because methodologies used to determine the PLA's total number of operational UAVs and timelines for UAV development vary across the sources, Figure 2 below provides only a broad outline of China's key operational UAVs and their developers/manufacturers.⁸

Figure 2: China's Key Operational UAVs by Function⁹

Function	Developer/ Manufacturer	Designator	Est. Date in Service
<i>Target Drones. Used for target training</i>			
Target drone, air sampling for nuclear tests	Nanjing University of Aeronautics and Astronautics (based on Soviet La-17)	Chang Kong-1	Late 1970s
Target drone, cruise missile simulation	Nanjing Research Institute on Simulation Technique/PLA General Staff Department (GSD) 60 th Institute ¹⁰	Tian Jian 1	~2005
Target drone, multipurpose	Northwestern Polytechnic University (precursor to Xi'an ASN Technology Group)	Ba-2	Early 1970s
Target drone, naval anti-aircraft artillery	Xi'an ASN Technology Group	Ba-9	?
<i>MINI: Micro, Mini, and Short-Range. Ranges from handheld platforms with a range of less than 10 km to those with a range of approximately 70 km</i>			
Micro and mini models for reconnaissance	Beijing Wisewell Avionics Science and Technology Company	AW series	Mid-2000s
Short-range rotary wing reconnaissance, communication relay ¹¹	Nanjing Research Institute on Simulation Technique/PLA GSD 60 th Institute	Z series, (I-Z, Z-2, Z-3, Z-5)	Early 2000s
Short- and medium-range reconnaissance	Nanjing Research Institute on Simulation Technique/PLA GSD 60 th Institute	W/PW series (W-30, W-50, PW-1, PW-2)	?
<i>TACTICAL: Medium-Range. Approximate max range 150 km-200 km</i>			
Medium-range, real-time reconnaissance	Xi'an ASN Technology Group	ASN 104/105	Late 1980s
Medium-range multirole	Xi'an ASN Technology Group	ASN 206	Mid-1990s
Medium-range endurance multirole	Xi'an ASN Technology Group	ASN 207	Early 2000s
Medium-range, naval use	Xi'an ASN Technology Group	ASN 209	~2011
<i>TACTICAL: Medium-Range, antiradiation. Targets ground-based radar, approximate max range 500 km</i>			
Antiradiation destruction of ground-based radar	Israel-exported: Israel Aerospace Industries	Harpy	Early 2000s
<i>STRATEGIC: Low-altitude deep penetration. Max range 2500 km, max endurance 3 hours for reconnaissance missions</i>			
Low-altitude deep-penetration reconnaissance	Beijing University of Aeronautics and Astronautics (based on U.S. Firebee)	WZ-5 (exported as CH-1)	~1981
<i>STRATEGIC: Medium-altitude long-endurance. Reported max range 2400, max endurance 40 hours for reconnaissance and other missions</i>			
Medium-altitude long-endurance multirole	Beijing University of Aeronautics and Astronautics	BZK-005	Mid- to late 2000s

China's UAV research and development (R&D) efforts cut across various sectors, including the PLA, the state-owned defense industrial base, academia, and the private sector. University-based programs have long served as the backbone for UAV development in China and programs with university affiliations are among the most established.¹² There is a significant amount of information on these programs in open source and scientific publications. This information appears to be reliable, though at times may be overstated to encourage sales or investments. Public information on PLA and state-owned industry R&D is relatively limited due to the more restrictive nature of military research. Nevertheless, some information can be gleaned from Internet photos or industry conferences. This information is unofficial and often lacks context, so its reliability is less certain. Incomplete data on China's UAV industry also limits insight into the market forces that drive production, making it unclear whether firms are motivated to specialize to distinguish themselves in a competitive market.

The biennial China International Aviation and Aerospace Exhibition, known informally as Airshow China, has become the primary showcase for Chinese UAV industry developments since its inaugural show in 1996. This airshow, hosted in Zhuhai, bills itself as the only event of its type with Chinese central government endorsement.¹³ As a result, information that comes to light at Airshow China could be considered authoritative but also often lacks details related to timelines for development, PLA employment, and potential international buyers.

Key R&D Centers with University Affiliations

Beijing University of Aeronautics and Astronautics

The Beijing University of Aeronautics and Astronautics (BUAA) is considered to be China's leading aeronautical university. One of its oldest research departments, the Department of Aircraft Design, has historically been central to the development of UAVs. The department receives some funding from the 863 Program—China's Ministry

Figure 3: BZK-005 UAV



This unofficial photo reportedly shows two BZK-005s on a PLA airstrip (one partial view on the left of the photo). Source: David Axe, "Where Are China's Drones?" *Wired*, February 8, 2011. <http://www.wired.com/dangerroom/2011/02/where-are-chinas-killer-drones/>.

of Science and Technology project dedicated to advancing R&D in marketable technologies.¹⁴ BUAA continues to display platforms in development at the biennial Airshow China in Zhuhai; its research specialties include fixed-wing aircraft, rotary-wing aircraft, UAV prototypes, stealth-integrated design, missiles, rockets, and hypersonic flight vehicles.¹⁵

One of the university's most impressive accomplishments, the BZK-005, is in service with the PLA.¹⁶ Initial hints of the BZK-005 surfaced in an Aviation Industry Corporation of China (AVIC) promotional video at the 2006 Airshow China. BUAA began developing the BZK-005 as early as 2005 in conjunction with the Hongdu Aviation Industry Group. By late 2009, Internet photos showed the UAV on a tarmac. A multirole MALE UAV, the BZK-005 can climb to an altitude of 8,000 meters for a maximum endurance of 40 hours – altitudes and ranges similar to those of the U.S. MQ-1 Predator UAV. The BZK-005's primary mission appears to be ISR. The BZK-005 probably has electro-optical, infrared, synthetic aperture radar, and signals intelligence sensors and is equipped with satellite communications systems, allowing for real-time data transmission capability.¹⁷ There are no indications that China plans to equip this UAV with weapons, but a UAV of this size and payload capacity probably could be modified for that role.

Nanjing University for Aeronautics and Astronautics

Nanjing University for Aeronautics and Astronautics (NUAA) is home to the College of Automation Engineering and the UAV Research Institute, two key UAV R&D centers in China. Like its Beijing-based counterpart, NUAA receives financial support from a variety of state funds, such as the 863 Program and the 973 Program, a separate program that supports multi-disciplinary projects in “cutting-edge” technology.¹⁸ NUAA has specialized in tactical-level UAV development since the university's establishment in the 1950s and claims to have created China's first rotary-wing UAV and China's first high-altitude unmanned vehicle.¹⁹

The university's UAV research efforts are perhaps best known for developing the Chang Kong-1. Completed in the late 1970s, the Chang Kong-1 measured radioactivity during nuclear tests.²⁰ While details of NUAA's more recent research emphases are difficult to discern, it is clear that the university remains active in the field, based on the NUAA's development of the “Soar Bird” series of fixed-wing and rotary-wing UAVs²¹ and a survey of recent NUAA research papers available on the China National Knowledge Infrastructure database.²²

Northwest Polytechnical University – Xi'an ASN Technology Group

The Xi'an ASN Technology Group is one of China's most prominent and prolific organizations focusing on domestic UAV R&D. ASN Technology is also known as the No. 365 Research Institute of the Northwest Polytechnical University of Xi'an, due to its affiliation with that university. According to the ASN Technology website, it is China's largest UAV production company and R&D base, and its primary customer is the PLA.²³ The group reportedly holds around 90 percent of the domestic Chinese UAV market and has developed 40 different types of UAVs over the course of 50 years. Thus far, it has delivered over 1,500 UAVs to the PLA—though most of these are small, short range, and for tactical use.²⁴

Figure 4: An ASN-207 UAV



In a *PLA Daily* photo from 2012, a UAV completes a digital mapping mission. The UAV's distinctive antenna indicates it is an ASN-207. Source: *PLA Daily*, "Drone completes military mapping mission in Northwest China," April 19, 2012. OSC ID: CPP2012041970200. <http://www.opensource.gov>.

The PLA widely employs the ASN-206 and its sister platforms among tactical units. The ASN-206 can carry a variety of payloads, making it flexible for day and night missions, including ISR and communications relay. The incorporation of a reliable data link to ground control stations, moreover, now allows the aircraft to transmit data in real-time.²⁵ After creating the platform in the late 1990s, ASN later developed two successors: the longer-range ASN-207, with a distinctive mushroom-shaped antenna; and the ASN-209, in service with the PLA Navy and known as the "Silver Eagle."²⁶ PLA press frequently highlights the participation of the ASN family of UAVs in PLA training and exercises.²⁷

ASN continues to showcase new UAV projects at Airshow China. Of note is the ASN-229A, a long-endurance prototype with a satellite-based data link and the ability to carry air-to-ground missiles. Another is the ASN-213, a 5 kilogram prototype with the ability to fold its wings depending on its mission or phase of flight.²⁸ The timeline for developing and fielding these UAVs is unknown.

Defense Industry and PLA-Based R&D Centers

Chengdu Aircraft Industry Group/Chengdu Aircraft Design Institute

The Chengdu Aircraft Industry Group (CAC), an AVIC subsidiary, has had promising results with its work on unmanned systems. The Chengdu Aircraft Design Institute (CADI, known also as the 611 Aircraft Design Institute) is a subdivision of CAC primarily involved in advanced fighter aircraft design and research.²⁹ As in other aviation firms, CAC and CADI are leveraging established expertise in fighter aircraft, such as the J-10 and J-20, to develop advanced unmanned systems for use in the PLA. For example, the PLA Air Force has converted several of its retired CAC-built J-7 fighters into target drones for air-to-air and surface-to-air weapons testing.³⁰

In the mid-2000s, CADI reportedly began developing the Yilong/Pterodactyl 1 MALE UAV, also known as the Wing Loong. This platform is capable of reconnaissance, surveillance, and meteorological operations. At the 2012 Zhuhai Airshow, the public static display of the Yilong – its first – along with several weapons also suggested an ability to conduct combat missions.³¹ The apparent progression in China'sUCAV development garnered significant media attention at the 2012 airshow, as did unconfirmed reports that the aircraft was operational and that export deals were underway. However, the Yilong is less notable for any innovations in design; in this regard, it closely resembles the U.S. MQ-9

Reaper UAV.³² CADI sales representatives acknowledged the comparison between the two platforms, citing their similar missions, but highlighted the lower operating cost of the Yilong.³³

Guizhou Aircraft Industry Corporation

The Guizhou Aircraft Industry Corporation (GAC) is another AVIC affiliate involved in UAV development. In April 2012, Guizhou province established a UAV Engineering Research Center in cooperation with GAC. It appears to support research for both military and civilian UAV applications, and is a strong example of potential military-civilian integration in UAV R&D.³⁴

GAC is noted for the Xianglong/Soar Dragon, a high-altitude, long-endurance UAV that resembles the American RQ-4 Global Hawk UAV. Its chief missions include reconnaissance, surveillance, and battle damage assessment. The company displayed the Xianglong at Zhuhai in 2006, advertising its technical specifications and little else. Since then, aside from an unofficial report on its maiden test flight in November 2009, significant developments in the program, if any, have not been publicly disclosed.³⁵

GAC, in conjunction with CADI, has also developed the high-altitude, long-endurance platform, the WZ-2000.³⁶ This platform, designed largely for reconnaissance and surveillance, debuted at Airshow China in 2000. Its operational status is unknown.³⁷

Shenyang Aircraft Company/Shenyang Aircraft Design Institute

The Shenyang Aircraft Company (SAC), long known as the leading AVIC subsidiary in China's domestic fighter aircraft industry, has in recent years pursued UAV manufacturing as well. Just as the PLA Air Force has converted CAC J-7s to target drones, SAC-built J-5 and J-6 fighters have also been converted to target drones. It is unclear whether SAC itself was responsible for those modifications. SAC has thus far demonstrated a focus on advancedUCAVs, none of which has entered PLA service.³⁸ By pursuing this specialty, SAC could be seeking to position itself in what is currently a market with minimal competition.

The Lijian (Sharp Sword)UCAV has been linked to SAC's frequent design partner, the Shenyang Aircraft Design Institute (SADI, known also as the 601 Aircraft Design Institute) as well as Hongdu Aviation Industry Group. Official and semi-official Chinese press suggested the aircraft, similar in design to the American carrier-based X-47B, completed taxi tests in early May 2013.³⁹ The Anjian (Dark Sword)UCAV model appears to be designed to evade radar detection. Information available at airshow displays has further touted it as a supersonic-capable platform with air-to-air weapons.⁴⁰ The Zhanying (Warrior Eagle), designed for suppression of enemy air defenses, is another prominent SACUCAV concept.⁴¹ SAC

Figure 5: CADI Yilong/Pterodactyl 1, also known as Wing Loong



Yilong UAV at Airshow China in Zhuhai, China, November 2012. Source: David Cenciotti, "Inside the Pterodactyl UAS: sneak preview of China's Predator clone mobile ground control station," *The Aviationist*, November, 20, 2012.

appears to be drawing from its existing resources and expertise in fighter planes and stealth technology development in its UAV projects.

China Aerospace Science and Technology Corporation

China Aerospace Science and Technology Corporation (CASC) develops and manufactures space launch and space flight vehicles.⁴² Its Eleventh Academy, also known as the China Academy of Aerospace Aerodynamics, leads CASC's UAV effort and is the probable developer of another high-profile Chinese UCAV prototype, the CH-3.⁴³ At Airshow China in 2008, where the platform debuted, CASC displayed a full-scale model of the CH-3 with air-to-ground missiles and a sensor turret. According to a CASC brochure, the multipurpose aircraft is capable of battlefield reconnaissance, fire adjustment, data relay, intelligence collection, ground-strike missions, and electronic warfare missions.⁴⁴

Figure 7: CASC CH-4 UAV full-scale model



A full-scale model of the CH-4 UAV at Airshow China in Zhuhai, China, November 2012. Source: Wendell Minnick, "China's Unmanned Aircraft Evolve from Figment to Reality," Defense News, November 26, 2012. <http://www.defensenews.com/article/20121126/DEFREG03/311260001/China-8217-s-Unmanned-Aircraft-Evolve-from-Figment-Reality>.

CASC also generated attention at the 2012 Airshow, when it displayed a model of its CH-4 MALE UCAV. The CH-4 has similar capabilities to the CH-3 but has been marketed as having the additional ability to operate in harsh environments. Furthermore, its reported ability to carry missiles and satellite-guided precision bombs makes it a potential competitor to the Yilong.⁴⁵ Though possible export deals could lead to the steady production of either of these platforms, the current developmental status of the CH-3 and CH-4 is unclear. Other known CASC projects include mini- and closer-range UAVs, though available information indicates that overall, CASC has not yet developed a UAV in PLA service.⁴⁶

China Aerospace Science and Industry Corporation

The China Aerospace Science and Industry Corporation (CASIC), a state-owned enterprise, specializes in a variety of conventional defense and aerospace systems, particularly missile and satellite systems.⁴⁷ CASIC's Third Academy, also known as the China Haiying Electro-Mechanical Technology Academy, has been particularly active in Chinese UAV development. Although the Third Academy has largely specialized in cruise missiles, particularly for the PLA Navy, some of the technical overlap between cruise missiles and UAVs has made the Third Academy an appropriate organization to further develop UAVs.⁴⁸ The most prominent Third Academy project is a jet-powered UCAV model known as the WJ-600. It first appeared as a prototype at the 2010 Airshow China, with extremely limited details about its capability and stage of development. Displayed with air-to-surface missiles and precision munitions, indicating the

option to outfit it for combat missions, the WJ-600 reportedly is designed to be capable of medium-altitude surveillance combined with long-range targeting and poststrike assessment. The display at the 2012 Airshow suggested further developments on the WJ-600, featuring payloads for electro-optical reconnaissance, search and rescue, electronic reconnaissance, and miniature missiles.⁴⁹

CASIC's November 2012 announcement of its launch of the "HIWING" brand encompassing its drone products and services signaled an increased amount of resources devoted to UAV research and production at CASIC. According

to Xinhua, establishing the brand allowed greater extension into the development of small- to medium-sized, rotary-wing UAVs, though it is unclear how, if at all, the brand departs from China Haiying Electro-Mechanical Technology Academy.⁵⁰ Although CASIC has not yet produced an operational UAV in PLA service, its projects in development suggest that it broadly focuses on smaller, shorter-range models.⁵¹

Nanjing Research Institute on Simulation Technique

The Nanjing Research Institute on Simulation Technique, also known as the PLA General Staff Department's 60th Institute, is a key Chinese producer of tactical-level fixed-wing and rotary-wing UAVs. NRIST's key activities include developing training systems and simulators as well as developing UAVs and other airborne platforms.⁵² Although NRIST's self-reported customer base consists primarily of city-, provincial-, and national-level public security and police departments, NRIST's UAV business appears also to serve military needs by virtue of its affiliation with the PLA GSD.⁵³

NRIST has developed a series of unmanned rotorcraft known as the Z series, reportedly in PLA service since the early 2000s. The most recent model in this series appears to be the Z-5 rotary-wing UAV, unveiled to the public in September 2011. According to the *People's Daily*, the Z-5 is a military aircraft with capabilities for adversary signal interference and area surveillance, with additional civilian applications for earthquake relief and land monitoring.⁵⁴ NRIST's W series is also worth noting; these aircraft are generally short- and medium-range UAVs with real-time video transmission. NRIST began production of this series for the PLA in the mid-2000s and continues to develop its capabilities.⁵⁵

Figure 6: Full-scale display of CASIC WJ-600



A full scale display of the WJ-600 at the 2010 Zhuhai Airshow, exhibited with potential armament. Source: Greg Waldron, "In Focus: Chinese UAVs uncovered," *Flight Global*, November 8, 2012. <http://www.flightglobal.com/news/articles/in-focus-chinese-uavs-uncovered-378638/>.

NRIST has also displayed a variety of projects at airshows, such as the S-200 remote-controlled target drone envisioned in basic, naval, air force, and plateau variants, and the S-300 high-speed UAV.⁵⁶ These appear to be less-developed prototypes but suggest NRIST's interest and potential in expanding its product line beyond smaller, tactical-level systems.

Figure 7: PLA 60th Institute Exhibition Display at UAV Expo in Beijing, June 2012



Display of the PLA 60th Institute at the China UAV Conference and Expo in Beijing, June 2012. "Wurenji zhanlanhui longzhong kaimu Ganshou wurenji fazhan pangbo qishi" (Ceremonious opening to UAV convention gives the impression of the majestic grandeur of Chinese UAV development), *Huanqiu Wang* (Global Times Online), June 5, 2012. http://mil.huanqiu.com/photo_china/2012-06/2650920_10.html.

Outlook

China's increased interest and R&D efforts in UAVs are part of a worldwide trend of growth in the unmanned systems industry – both in the military and civilian sectors. Several developments could accelerate the growth of this industry in China:

- Although civilian unmanned systems are outside the scope of this paper, ongoing requirements from the civilian sector, particularly for public security, remote sensing, and maritime surveillance, could also spur developments in this technology on the military side, due to the dual-use nature of the technology. At present, the PLA controls a large majority of China's airspace; anticipated looser regulations on low-altitude airspace to keep up with the China's growing demand for civil aviation could lead to developments in the civil UAV sector.⁵⁷
- Another trend that will boost Chinese UAV employment in both the civil and military sectors is the growing number of satellites in China's *Beidou* constellation. The development of this series of satellites, viewed as a Chinese alternative to U.S. GPS, allows China to rely on its own satellites for UAV navigation and targeting.
- One Chinese analyst additionally points to the successful development of Chinese AEW systems as an indication of the maturity of similar support systems available for UAVs, including flight control systems, navigation systems, data recycling systems, launch/recovery systems, and power supply systems.⁵⁸

Currently, the majority of UAV production and development within China and worldwide centers on tactical-level platforms.⁵⁹ By one count, tactical-level systems comprise approximately 93 percent of known UAV projects in China; most of the remainder is devoted to strategic-level systems andUCAVs.⁶⁰ Because of their applicability to a wide range of military missions, China will likely continue to focus on the development of tactical-level UAVs, particularly those that operate at low-to-medium altitude and have close-to-medium range.

ASN's strong relationship with the PLA and the diversity and versatility of its existing and developmental UAVs suggest the company will probably retain the majority of China's UAV market share in the short term. The company's signature UAV products, the ASN-206 and its successors, appear to have established a foothold within the PLA, even meriting a showcase during the National Day Parade in 2009 celebrating the 60th anniversary of the People's Republic of China (see Figure 8).⁶¹ Other university-based programs, particularly at BUAA, also show promise.

In the long term, China's continued interest and progression in strategic-level UAVs appear poised to position China as a leader in the high-end UAV market. While firms such as SAC and CASIC are better known within China's UAV industry, they are relative newcomers and occupy a much smaller and more specialized niche within the field – namely long-range ISR – than does ASN. Furthermore, their specialties cater to the PLA's emerging operational requirements, particularly to monitor foreign military forces at longer ranges. However, limited public information on UAVs in development at China's defense industry and PLA-based R&D centers, as well as their long incubation periods, makes it difficult to assess the timeline for development and operational capability in the PLA.

In addition to fulfilling domestic market demand from the PLA and other domestic customers, Chinese companies appear to be positioning themselves to become key suppliers of UAVs in the global market. The growing number of exhibitors and the sophistication of the equipment and technology displayed at Zhuhai in 2012 demonstrate China's interest in marketing to other countries. Defense industry experts forecast growth potential and increased competition in the unmanned systems sector internationally, as flagging defense budgets push manufacturers to market their products abroad.⁶² Chinese UAVs are likely to be attractive to developing countries in Asia, Africa, and the Middle East, particularly given their price points.⁶³ At the 2012 Airshow China in Zhuhai, a CASC official explained that many Asian and African countries were "quite interested in the intermediate and short-range UAVs because they are portable and low-cost."⁶⁴ Thus far, press reports of sales to the United Arab Emirates and Uzbekistan have not been confirmed.⁶⁵

Figure 8: ASN-207s on Parade



ASN-207s on parade during the 60th anniversary celebration of the People's Republic of China in Beijing. The first four UAVs are ASN-207s; the last six are likely ASN-215s. Source: China Ministry of Defense, "UAV Formation," October 1, 2009. http://enq.mod.gov.cn/SpecialReports/2009-10/01/content_4092545.htm; Dennis Blasko, *The Chinese Army Today* (New York: Routledge, 2012) p. 167.

Additionally, major Chinese defense firms do not face the same export restrictions as do the top UAV-exporting countries. The United States and Israel, the top two UAV exporters worldwide and the only two countries confirmed to have exported strategic-level UAVs, are members of the two principal multilateral regimes that address UAV exports – the Missile Technology Control Regime (MTCR) and the Wassenaar Arrangement.⁶⁶ China is not a member of either,⁶⁷ though "keeps contact and exchanges" with these regimes.⁶⁸ In the absence of competition from more sophisticated U.S. or Israeli alternatives, China could become a key proliferator to non-members of the MTCR or Wassenaar.

In the words of a 2012 U.S. Defense Study Board report, China could "easily match or outpace U.S. spending on unmanned systems, rapidly close the technology gaps and become a formidable global

competitor in unmanned systems.”⁶⁹ Nevertheless, China’s success in exporting UAVs will largely depend on market perception of the quality of its systems, which are unproven in comparison to their U.S. and Israeli alternatives. As the CASC official stated at Zhuhai, “There are many similar products in the global market and they are quite mature, so we haven’t had a big impact in the market. It will take some time for our products to be known and accepted.”⁷⁰

¹ Chen Jian, *Mao’s China and the Cold War* (Chapel Hill, NC: UNC Press, 2001), p. 82; Mu Xiaoming and Fan Yong, “A Review of China’s Military UAV Development,” *Binggong Keji* (Ordnance Industry Science Technology) (March 2007). OSC ID: CPP20070420436001. <http://www.opensource.gov>.

² “WuZhen-5 Unmanned Reconnaissance Aerial Vehicle,” *Sino Defence*, March 25, 2007.

<http://www.sinodefence.com/airforce/uav/wz5.asp>; “Nation: The Firebee,” *Time*, November 27, 1964.

<http://www.time.com/time/magazine/article/0,9171,871380,00.html>.

³ See, for example: Sang Shixin, “Entire Course of Exercise ‘Vanguard-2011 Queshan’ Open to Foreign Militaries,” *Jinan Qianwei Bao* (Jinan Front Newspaper). November 4, 2011. OSC ID: CPP20120511316001.

<http://www.opensource.gov>; Wang Liuyi and Yang Zongjin, “An ‘Information Fortress’ Flies in From Sky’ – Eyewitness Account of Certain Main Station Using Unmanned Aircraft to Carry out Communications Support Exercise,” *Renmin Haijun* (People’s Navy). July 13, 2011. CPP 20111012090001. <http://www.opensource.gov>; Zhang Yuqing, Huang Shubo, and Fu Zhiwei, “‘Iron Army’ Displays its Might on the Exercise Ground – A Complete Record of the ‘Tiequan – 2007’ Training Exercise,” *Xinhua*. November 2, 2007. OSC ID: CPP20071102136019.

<http://www.opensource.gov>.

⁴ Ian M. Easton and L.C. Russell Hsiao, “The Chinese People’s Liberation Army’s Unmanned Aerial Vehicle Project: Organizational Capacities and Operational Capabilities,” *Project 2049 Institute*. March 11, 2013. p. 5.

http://project2049.net/documents/uav_easton_hsiao.pdf.

⁵ Xie Yibin and Chen Long, “Unmanned Jamming Vehicle Strikes,” *Renmin Qianxian* (People’s Front), May 10, 2012. OSC ID: CPP20120615678001. <http://www.opensource.gov>.

⁶ Xinhua, “Latest Military Technologies Help China’s Quake Rescue,” April 23, 2013. OSC ID: CPP20130423968239. <http://www.opensource.gov>; For a brief overview of civilian UAV employment during relief efforts during the 2008 earthquake, see slides from Ji Minghe, East China Normal University, and Jianhua Gong, Institute of Remote Sensing Applications, Chinese Academy of Sciences at https://www.education.psu.edu/files/geog588/file/UAVs_Sichuan_Earthquake_Ji&Gong.pdf.

⁷ Xinhua, “China to Promote Drones for Maritime Surveillance,” September 23, 2012. OSC ID: CPP20120923968108. <http://www.opensource.gov>.

⁸ Simon Rogers, “Drones by country: who has all the UAVs?” *Guardian* (UK), August 3, 2012.

<http://www.guardian.co.uk/news/datablog/2012/aug/03/drone-stocks-by-country>; International Institute for Strategic Studies, *The Military Balance 2012* (London, UK: 2012), pp. 235, 238; and *Sino Defence*, “Military Aircraft,” 2012. <http://www.sinodefence.com/airforce/aircraft.asp>.

⁹ This table utilizes characterizations of UAV types as classified by Blyenburgh & Co in its 2012 Yearbook on Remotely Piloted Aircraft Systems. *2012 RPAS [Remotely Piloted Aircraft Systems] Yearbook – RPAS: The Global Perspective* (Paris, France: Blyenburgh, 2012), p. 151. www.uvs-info.com.

¹⁰ “Tuwen: Tianjian I xing gaokong gaosu wurenji weibu,” (Photo Essay: Rear section of Tianjian I high altitude high speed UAV), *Xinlang Junshi* (Sina Military), April 26, 2006. <http://mil.news.sina.com.cn/p/2006-04-26/1230366443.html>.

¹¹ Paul Joseph Springer, *Military Robots and Drones* (Santa Barbara, CA: ABC-CLIO, 2013). pp.84-86; Martin Andrew, *How the PLA Fights: Weapons and Tactics of the People’s Liberation Army*, draft of 4th edition provided to author, 2013.

¹² U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on China’s Emergent Military Aerospace and Commercial Aviation Capabilities*, written testimony of Richard D. Fisher, May 20, 2010 (Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office, 2010).

http://www.uscc.gov/hearings/2010hearings/written_testimonies/10_05_20_wrt/10_05_20_fisher_statement.ph
[p.](http://www.uscc.gov/hearings/2010hearings/written_testimonies/10_05_20_wrt/10_05_20_fisher_statement.ph)

-
- ¹³ “Airshow China 2014,” <http://www.airshow.com.cn/en>.
- ¹⁴ Joel R. Campbell, “Becoming a Techno-Industrial Power: Chinese Science and Technology Policy,” *Brookings Institution*, April 29, 2013, p. 1.
- ¹⁵ Beijing University of Aeronautics and Astronautics website, “Department of Aircraft Design,” <http://www.ase.buaa.edu.cn/english/aboutase/department/37792.htm>.
- ¹⁶ U.S. Department of Defense, *Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People’s Republic of China 2013* (Washington, DC: May 2013), p. 35; The International Institute for Strategic Studies, *The Military Balance 2012* (London, UK: August 2012), p. 235.
- ¹⁷ Jane’s Information Group, “BUAA BZK-005,” *IHS Jane’s Unmanned Aerial Vehicles and Targets 2012*, (Coulsdon, UK: IHS Global, August 2012); UAS International, “Reference Section: All Categories and Classes,” *Unmanned Aircraft Systems: The Global Perspective 2010/2011* (Paris, France: Blyenburgh, 2011). http://uas.usgs.gov/UAS-Yearbook2010/pdf/P161-195_World-UAS-Reference-Section.pdf.
- ¹⁸ Daniel Houpt, “Civilian UAV Production as a Window to the PLA’s Unmanned Fleet,” *China Brief* 12:4 (February 21, 2012). [http://www.jamestown.org/single/?no_cache=1&tx_ttnews\[tt_news\]=39030](http://www.jamestown.org/single/?no_cache=1&tx_ttnews[tt_news]=39030); Micah Springut, Stephen Schlaikjer, and David Chen, *China’s Program for Science and Technology Modernization: Implications for American Competitiveness* (Arlington, VA: U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission Commissioned Research Paper, 2011), pp. 27-29; Joel R. Campbell, “Becoming a Techno-Industrial Power: Chinese Science and Technology Policy,” *Brookings Institution*, April 29, 2013, p. 1.
- ¹⁹ Richard Fisher, “Maritime Employment of PLA Unmanned Aerial Vehicles,” in *China’s Aerospace Power: Evolving Maritime Role*, ed. Andrew Erickson and Lyle Goldstein (Annapolis, MD: U.S. Naval Institute, 2011); “Nanhang Jianjie” (An Introduction to NUAA), September 2012. http://newsweb.nuaa.edu.cn:8888/nuaa_html/subChannel/nhjj/.
- ²⁰ Liu Yuan-chung, “Applications, Development of PLA UAV,” *Chueh-chi Tung-ya*, September 1, 2009. OSC ID: CPP20110413312001. <http://www.opensource.gov>.
- ²¹ *Flight Global*, “China uses Zhuhai air show to unveil plethora of unmanned air vehicles,” November 21, 2000. <http://www.flightglobal.com/news/articles/china-uses-zhuhai-air-show-to-unveil-plethora-of-unmanned-air-vehicles-123200/>; Richard Fisher, “China Seeks UAV Capability,” *Aviation Week*, August 5, 2011. http://www.aviationweek.com/Article.aspx?id=/article-xml/DT_07_01_2011_p35-338816.xml&p=3.
- ²² Recent NUAA research examples include Xu Yang et al. “Design and Implementation for Advanced UAV Simulation Platform Based on AeroSim,” February 2012. http://en.cnki.com.cn/Article_en/CJFDTOTAL-ZSEN201201010.htm. ; Yin Liangliang, Huang Yimin, and Zu Jiakui, “Flight to Hovering Transition Control for an Unmanned Helicopter,” January 2012. http://en.cnki.com.cn/Article_en/CJFDTOTAL-JZCK201202040.htm.
- ²³ ASN Technology, “About ASN.” <http://www.asngroup.com.cn/english/about.asp?id=8>; Northwest Polytechnical University website, “School Profile.” <http://www.nwpu.edu.cn/xxgk/xxjj.htm>.
- ²⁴ Xi’an ASN Technology Group website, “About ASN.” <http://www.asngroup.com.cn/english/About.asp?id=8>; Jeremy Page, “China’s New Drones Raise Eyebrows,” *Wall Street Journal*, November 18, 2010. <http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052748703374304575622350604500556.html>; and *Asian Military Review*, AMR UAV Directory 2012, October 1, 2012. <http://www.asianmilitaryreview.com/amr-uav-directory-2012/>.
- ²⁵ *Sino Defence*, “ASN-206 Unmanned Reconnaissance Aerial Vehicle,” February 1, 2009. <http://www.sinodefence.com/airforce/uav/asn206.asp>; Nicolas von Kospoth, “China’s Leap in Unmanned Aircraft Development,” *Defence Professionals Daily*, October 14, 2009. <http://www.defpro.com/daily/details/424/>.
- ²⁶ *Asian Military Review*, AMR UAV Directory 2012, October 1, 2012. <http://www.asianmilitaryreview.com/amr-uav-directory-2012/>; *Sino Defence*, “ASN-206 Unmanned Reconnaissance Aerial Vehicle,” February 1, 2009. <http://www.sinodefence.com/airforce/uav/asn206.asp>; Wendell Minnick, “China’s Silver Hawk UAV Program Advances,” *Defense News*, July 14, 2011. <http://www.defensenews.com/article/20110714/DEFSECT01/107140303/China-s-Silver-Hawk-UAV-Program-Advances>; Nicolas von Kospoth, “China’s Leap in Unmanned Aircraft Development,” *Defence Professionals Daily*, October 14, 2009. <http://www.defpro.com/daily/details/424/>.
- ²⁷ CCTV-Xinwen, “PLA Conducts Aerial Survey Using UAV in Lanzhou MR,” April 19, 2012. OSC ID: CPP20120419038001005. <http://www.opensource.gov>; Yu Huabin, Li Peigong, and Wu Fengxiang, “Marching into

'Unmanned Battlefield,'" *Guangzhou Zhanshi Bao*, July 13, 2012 . OSC ID: CPP20121219316002.

<http://www.opensource.gov>.

²⁸ James C. Bussert, "Chinese Navy Employs UAV Assets," *Signal*, April 2012.

<http://www.afcea.org/content/?q=node/2918>; IHS Jane's *Unmanned Aerial Vehicles and Targets*, "Xian ASN-213 (China), Unmanned aerial vehicles" (Coulsdon, UK: IHS Jane's, 2011). <http://articles.janes.com/articles/Janes-Unmanned-Aerial-Vehicles-and-Targets/Xian-ASN-213-China.html>.

²⁹ Jane's Information Group, "China's Aerospace and Defence Industry," *Jane's World Defence Industry Database*, December 2000.

³⁰ *Sino Defence*, "Jian-7 Target Drone," March 25, 2007. <http://www.sinodefence.com/airforce/uav/j7uav.asp>.

³¹ Robert Beckhusen, "China Unveils New Killer Drones, Aims Them at Russia," *Wired*, November 27, 2012.

<http://www.wired.com/dangerroom/2012/11/zuhai/>; "Sichuan Zao Yilong Wuren Ji Shou Lu Zhen Rong" (Sichuan-made Pterodactyl UAV unveiled), "Huaxi Dushi Bao" (Huaxi Metropolis Daily) November 13, 2012.

<http://www.wccdaily.com.cn/shtml/hxdsb/20121113/41715.shtml>; and Barry van Wyk, "China's drones and new aircraft on display at Zhuhai Airshow," *Danwei*, November 13, 2012. <http://www.danwei.com/chinas-drones-and-new-aircraft-on-display-at-zhuhai-airshow/>.

³² Wendell Minnick, "China's Unmanned Aircraft Evolve from Figment to Reality," November 26, 2012.

<http://www.defensenews.com/article/20121126/DEFREG03/311260001/China-8217-s-Unmanned-Aircraft-Evolve-from-Figment-Reality>; Robert Beckhusen, "China Unveils New Killer Drones, Aims Them at Russia," *Wired*,

November 27, 2012. <http://www.wired.com/dangerroom/2012/11/zuhai/>; and Max Fisher, "China shows off its new drone," *Washington Post*, November 14, 2012.

<http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/worldviews/wp/2012/11/14/china-shows-off-its-new-drone/>.

³³ Xu Tianran, "Orders taken for Chinese drone," *Global Times* (Shanghai), November 25, 2012.

<http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/744417.shtml>.

³⁴ He Xianchun, "Guizhou wending minyong wurenji shichang," (Guizhou province seizes the civilian UAV market), *Guizhou Jingji Xinxi Shibao* (Guizhou Province Economic Times), April 3, 2013.

<http://jixsbgog.com.cn/system/2013/04/03/012150120.shtml>; *Guiyang Wanbao* (Guiyang Evening News),

"Guizhou chengli wurenji yanjiu zhongxin, jiang dazhao Zhongguo wurenji jidi," (Guizhou province establishes UAV research center to create China's UAV base), April 10, 2012. http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/dfpd/qz/2012-04/10/content_15013102.htm;

Liu Zhiqiang, "Guizhou Wurenji yanjiu fa chixu huo guojia 863 jihua zizhu," (Guizhou UAV research gains 863 Plan funding), *Zhongguo Keji Wang* (ST Daily), March 25, 2013.

http://www.stdaily.com/kjrb/content/2013-03/25/content_585354.htm.

³⁵ Guy Martin, "Asian Region UAV Capability on the Rise," *Defence Review Asia*, December 20, 2012. OSC ID:

SEP20121220055005. <http://www.opensource.gov>; *Jane's Unmanned Aerial Vehicles and Targets*, "GAIC Xianglong" (Coulsdon, UK: IHS Jane's, 2012); "Guochan shijie lingxian shuiping wurenji zai Guihang shoufei chengong" (Domestic-Made World-Class GAC UAV Makes Successful Maiden Flight), *Quanqiu Junshi* (Global Military Affairs), November 12, 2009. <http://www.militaryy.cn/html/30/n-11930.html>; and Richard Fisher, "Maritime Employment of PLA Unmanned Aerial Vehicles," in *China's Aerospace Power: Evolving Maritime Role*, eds. Andrew Erickson and Lyle Goldstein (Annapolis, MD: U.S. Naval Institute, 2011).

³⁶ UAS International, "Reference Section: All Categories and Classes," *Unmanned Aircraft Systems: The Global Perspective 2010/2011* (Paris, France: Blyenburgh, 2011). http://uas.usgs.gov/UAS-Yearbook2010/pdf/P161-195_World-UAS-Reference-Section.pdf.

³⁷ *Jane's Unmanned Aerial Vehicles and Targets*, "GAIC WZ-2000," (Coulsdon, UK: IHS Jane's, 2012); U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on China's Emergent Military Aerospace and Commercial Aviation Capabilities*, written testimony of Richard D. Fisher, May 20, 2010 (Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office, 2010).

http://www.uscc.gov/hearings/2010hearings/written_testimonies/10_05_20_wrt/10_05_20_fisher_statement.ph

[p](http://www.uscc.gov/hearings/2010hearings/written_testimonies/10_05_20_wrt/10_05_20_fisher_statement.ph); and Konstantin Chuprin, "The Flying Robots of the Celestial Empire," *Nezavisimoye Voyennoye Obozreniye* (Moscow), July 22, 2005. OSC ID: CEP20050722949005. <http://www.opensource.gov>.

³⁸ Richard D. Fisher, "Maritime Employment of PLA Unmanned Aerial Vehicles," in *Chinese Aerospace Power* (Annapolis, MD: 2011), p. 116-117.

- ³⁹ Shen Ze, "Chuan Zhongguo yinshen wuren gongjiji yi dimian Huaxing huo jiang shou fei" (China's stealth ground attack UAV conducted first flight/ taxi test), *Huanqiu Wang* (Global Times Online) May 8, 2013. <http://mil.huanqiu.com/militaryvision/2013-05/2691944.html>; "Rexue zhu Lijian zhuangzi chou changkong: Hongdu mo xiangmu shizhi jishi" (The "Sharp Sword" cast in hot blood; the lofty goal of the skies: An eyewitness account of a certain program at Hongdu), *Zhongguo Hangkong Bao* (China Aviation News), March 7, 2013. <http://www.cjdbj.net/junbeidongtai/2013-03-07/military-3026.html>.
- ⁴⁰ Open Source Center, "Chinese Unmanned Combat Aerial Vehicle (UCAV) Models," March 5, 2010. OSC ID: FEA20100309002419. <http://www.opensource.gov>.
- ⁴¹ Siva Govindasamy, "Chinese models," *Flight Global*, November 28, 2008. <http://www.flightglobal.com/blogs/asian-skies/2008/11/chinese-models.html>.
- ⁴² U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *2011 Report to Congress* (Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office, November 2011), pp. 205-6. http://origin.www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/annual_reports/annual_report_full_11.pdf.
- ⁴³ IHS Jane's, "CASC CH-3," *Jane's Unmanned Aerial Vehicles and Targets* (Coulsdon, UK: IHS Global 2012); Mark Stokes, *China's Evolving Conventional Strike Capability* (Arlington, VA: Project 2049, September 2009), p. 84. http://project2049.net/documents/chinese_anti_ship_ballistic_missile_asbm.pdf.
- ⁴⁴ Wendell Minnick, "China developing armed/recon UAVs," *Defense News*, November 24, 2010. <http://www.defensenews.com/article/20101124/C4ISR01/11240301/China-developing-armed-recon-UAVs>.
- ⁴⁵ Xu Tianran, "Orders taken for Chinese drone," *Global Times* (Shanghai), November 15, 2012. <http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/744417.shtml>.
- ⁴⁶ *2012 RPAS Yearbook – RPAS: The Global Perspective* (Paris, France: Blyenburgh, 2012), p. 159. www.uvs-info.com; Aerospace America, "2011 Worldwide UAV Roundup," March 2011. http://www.aerospaceamerica.org/Documents/March%202011%20AA%20PDFs/UAV_CHART_2011.pdf.
- ⁴⁷ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *2011 Report to Congress* (Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office, November 2011), p. 206. http://origin.www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/annual_reports/annual_report_full_11.pdf; Nuclear Threat Initiative, "China Aerospace Science and Industry Corporation," 2012. <http://www.nti.org/facilities/63/>.
- ⁴⁸ Mark A. Stokes with Dean Cheng, *China's Evolving Space Capabilities: Implications for U.S. Interests* (Washington, DC: U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission Commissioned Report, 2012), p. 21; "Summary: CASIC Third Academy Attains Mastery of Critical Technical Knowhow for UAVs," April 24, 2012. OSC ID: CPP201205147. <http://www.opensource.gov>.
- ⁴⁹ Jane's Information Group, "Unmanned aerial vehicles: WJ-600," *IHS Jane's Unmanned Aerial Vehicles and Targets 2012* (Coulsdon, UK: IHS Global, August 2012); Greg Waldron. "In Focus: How China downplayed the bombast at Zhuhai show." *Flight International*, November 21, 2012. <http://www.flightglobal.com/news/articles/in-focus-how-china-downplayed-the-bombast-at-zhuhai-show-379308/>.
- ⁵⁰ Xinhua, "Chinese missile producer unveils drone portfolio brand," November 14, 2012. http://www.china.org.cn/china/2012-11/14/content_27104003.htm; Nuclear Threat Initiative, "HiWING Mechanical and Electrical Technology Corporation," November 6, 2012. <http://www.nti.org/facilities/55/>.
- ⁵¹ *2012 RPAS [Remotely Piloted Aircraft Systems] Yearbook – RPAS: The Global Perspective* (Paris, France: Blyenburgh, 2012), p. 159. www.uvs-info.com.
- ⁵² *Jane's Unmanned Aerial Vehicles and Targets*, "Nanjing Research Institute on Simulation Technique" (Coulsdon, UK: IHS Global, 2011).
- ⁵³ NRIST, "Dianxing Kehu" (Typical Customers). <http://nrst.com/?page=16.html>.
- ⁵⁴ *People's Daily* online, "Advanced unmanned aircraft debuts in Beijing," September 21, 2011. <http://english.peopledaily.com.cn/90786/7601390.html>.
- ⁵⁵ "NRIST W-30/W-50 and PW-1/ PW-2" *Jane's Unmanned Aerial Vehicles and Targets* (Coulsdon, UK: IHS Jane's, 2011); Martin Andrew, *How the PLA Fights: Weapons and Tactics of the People's Liberation Army*, draft of 4th edition provided to author, 2013.
- ⁵⁶ The "plateau" model is probably a reference to the high-altitude Qinghai-Tibet Plateau; Vladimir Karnozov, "China Gains Momentum in UAV Market," *Singapore Air Show*, February 15, 2012. <http://www.ainonline.com/aviation-news/singapore-air-show/2012-02-15/china-gains-momentum-uav-market>;

“Beijing Expo Shows Off 60 Plus PLA, International UAVs, UAV Technology,” *Huanqiu Wang*, June 5, 2012.

<http://www.opensource.gov>.

⁵⁷ Shang Qianming, “China’s Unmanned Aerial Vehicle Industry Is Ushering in a Drastic Boom,” *Liaowang* (Beijing), OSC ID: 20130215704002. <http://www.opensource.gov>; Jasmine Wang, “China Air Traffic Congestion Worsened by Military Control,” *Bloomberg*, May 17, 2013. <http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2013-05-16/china-air-traffic-congestion-worsened-by-military-control.html>.

⁵⁸ “China’s UAV into a period of fast progress,” *People’s Daily Online*, February 7, 2013.

<http://english.peopledaily.com.cn/90786/8124958.html>.

⁵⁹ U.S. Government Accountability Office, *Nonproliferation: Agencies Could Improve Information Sharing and End-Use Monitoring on Unmanned Aerial Vehicle Exports* (Washington, DC: July 2012), p. 11.

<http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-12-536>.

⁶⁰ *2012 RPAS Yearbook – RPAS: The Global Perspective*, “Figure 3: RPAS Categories and Quantities Produced/Developed Per Country” (Paris, France: Blyenburgh, 2012), p. 152. www.uvs-info.com.

⁶¹ *China Military Online*, “UAV formation,” October 1, 2009. http://eng.mod.gov.cn/SpecialReports/2009-10/01/content_4092545.htm.

⁶² International Trade Administration, U.S. Department of Commerce, “Unmanned Aircraft Systems,” *Flight Plan: 2011, Analysis of the U.S. Aerospace Industry*. (Washington, DC: 2011), p. 12.

http://www.trade.gov/mas/manufacturing/oaai/build/groups/public/@tg_oaai/documents/webcontent/tg_oaai_003781.pdf; Dan Parsons, “Worldwide, Drones Are in High Demand,” *National Defense*, May 2013.

<http://www.nationaldefensemagazine.org/archive/2013/May/Pages/Worldwide,DronesAreinHighDemand.aspx>.

⁶³ Office of the Secretary of Defense, U.S. Department of Defense, *Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People’s Republic of China 2013* (Washington, DC: May 2013), p. 53.

⁶⁴ Michael Standaert, “China unveils new drones aimed at buyers in developing countries,” *Global Post*, November 15, 2012. <http://www.globalpost.com/dispatch/news/regions/asia-pacific/china/121114/china-unveils-new-drones-developing-economies>.

⁶⁵ Christopher Bodeen, “China’s Drone Program Appears to be Moving into Overdrive,” *Associated Press*, May 3, 2013. http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/05/03/china-drone-program_n_3207392.html.

⁶⁶ U.S. Government Accountability Office, *Nonproliferation: Agencies Could Improve Information Sharing and End-Use Monitoring on Unmanned Aerial Vehicle Exports* (Washington, DC: July 2012), p. 11-13.

<http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-12-536>.

⁶⁷ China’s MTCR membership application was rejected due to concerns regarding the activities of Chinese entities continuing to provide sensitive ballistic missile technologies. See *Arms Control Association*, *Missile Technology Control Regime at a Glance*, August 2012. <http://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/mtrc>.

⁶⁸ PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs, “China and Multilateral Export Control Mechanisms,”

<http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/wjb/zqj/jks/kjlc/fkswt/t410728.htm>.

⁶⁹ Defense Science Board, U.S. Department of Defense, “The Role of Autonomy in DoD Systems,” (Washington, DC: July 2012), p. 71. <http://www.acq.osd.mil/dsb/reports/AutonomyReport.pdf>.

⁷⁰ Michael Standaert, “China unveils new drones aimed at buyers in developing countries,” *Global Post*, November 15, 2012. <http://www.globalpost.com/dispatch/news/regions/asia-pacific/china/121114/china-unveils-new-drones-developing-economies>.